Minutes of the full Council Meeting held at 7.00pm, 18th November 2013, at the Village Hall, Gwaelod y Garth.
PRESENT: - 
Councillors: 
John Harrison (Chairman), Sandie Rosser, Nikki Howard, Christine Priday, Stuart Thomas, Graham Thomas, Brynmor Jones, Jeanette Troughton & Wynford Ellis Owen (late)
ALSO PRESENT:



Mark Drakeford AM, County Councillor Craig Williams
APOLOGIES: -
Councillors:
Chris James, Sara Pickard, Philippa Hill-John & Clare Bath

The Clerk advised members that there had been problems with the email on the Council computer since Friday15th November, and these had only been resolved that morning.  He apologised to any Councillors who had sent emails over the weekend that had then bounced back to them as undelivered.

118
Police Matters

PCSOs Richard Harrison and Laura Smith were present and apologised for the absence of PC Huw Thomas who was working a night shift.  PCSO Harrison had prepared a report for Councillors, which was handed around and read by members.  The report recorded that since the last meeting there had been no crimes in Pentyrch, 8 in Creigiau and 6 in Gwaelod.  He also reported on Police action on bonfire night, the continued action taken at GYG School by PCSO Harrison and the use of the speed gun in Creigiau by PCSO Smith.  He also thanked Councillors and residents for an excellent Remembrance Day parade, which ran very smoothly. 
Cllr Harrison commended Police assistance during the Remembrance Day Parade and also at Pentyrch Rugby Club for the bonfire night.  Cllr Howard stated that there was still an issue with the advertising of the Creigiau PACT meetings and she was supported by Cllr Stuart Thomas.  Cllr Howard suggested that the information could be put out on the ‘Save Creigiau’ web-site and this was agreed.  Both officers were thanked for their attendance and presentation.
119
A presentation from Tim Davies, CCC (Emergency Planning Officer), on Winter Maintenance.
Tim Davies, CCC (Emergency Planning Officer), addressed the meeting, assisted by Mr David Lowe, the Operational manager of the Environment & Highways Directorate.  Mr Lowe advised that CCC had stepped up its planning, following the heavy snow of three years previously and a review carried out of the CCC’s response.  As a consequence of the review, an Action Plan was put in place and this was tested last year with the first significant snowfall subsequent to the plan.  It was felt that the preparation paid off and CCC now has a large fleet of winter gritters, serviced and ready to go, and 5 tonnes of salt stock-piled at two sites, namely, Brindley Road and Lamby Way.  This was in excess of the amount recommended by WG.  Mr Lowe also confirmed, following a query by Cllr Priday, that the gritters and salt at Coryton were for the motorway network and was not owned by CCC.  He went on to advise that the stock of yellow salt-bins had grown from 250-300 (3 years ago) to over 600 today.  Cllr Howard queried the criteria for salt-bins and was advised that all requests were evaluated and that the criteria were on the web-site under the Winter Maintenance Implementation Plan.  A discussion then occurred regarding the sale of equipment to Community Councils and Community groups and Mr Lowe defended the costs pointing out the quality of the CCC supplied equipment was superior to cheaper alternatives.
Tim Davies then addressed Councillors stating that his purpose was to assist Councils and Community groups, in the first instance, to look after themselves and he was happy to assist them in drawing up Community Resilience Plans as he had templates that could be adapted to differing needs.  A discussion ensued in relation to equipment, the routes salted and areas that should be salted.  Cllr Stuart Thomas gave the CCC officers a list of four locations which he felt were particularly dangerous.  Tim Davies emphasised that he would like to help but acknowledged that CCC could not do it all and was seeking to inform Community Councils and Community groups about what could be done initially.  David Lowe added that the Council do respond to the greatest need and that staff, who may normally be in other roles, were redeployed to wherever they were needed.  Tim Davies promised to send through details of the talk and links to the Clerk for distribution to all Councillors.
Both officers were thanked for their attendance and left.

120
County Council Matters
Cllr Graham Thomas advised members that the planning application for 8 houses at Cardiff Road had been agreed at 7 houses although inherent in the permission granted was the provision of a pavement.  He also advised that the planning application for 3 houses further along Cardiff Road and adjacent to Brynawel had also been granted.  He went on to make reference to the consultation on the changes to the way rubbish is collected, urging all Councillors and residents to respond with their concerns and opinions.  He also added that CCC were seeking consultation on the budget allocation and linked this to the likely demise of Radyr & District Good Neighbours, as the funding would be withdrawn.  Once again he urged that responses be sent.
Cty Cllr Craig Williams advised that pothole repairs had, at last, been carried out on Main Road, GYG.  He had also been assured that Main Road would be re-surfaced in February or March dependent on weather conditions.  He went on to talk about the LDP meeting in Pentyrch, which was attended by some 70 residents concerned about the scale and infrastructure of the LDP and the inclusion of the Bovis site in the DLDP whereas it had not been included in the Preferred Strategy.  He also pointed out that the Bovis site was on hold at the present time whereas Persimmon had withdrawn their application for Ael y Bryn.
Cty Cllr Craig Williams also referred to Radyr & District Good Neighbours pointing out that its demise would not be cost effective as the social service bill would inevitably rise.  Finally he had received complaints about the green waste issue which had been poorly handled by CCC by cutting the service too early and not enough consultation on the issues.
A discussion ensued between Councillors and the County Councillors regarding Radyr & District Good Neighbours and Cllr Howard requested that the Clerk queries the failure by Development Control to record the objections made by the Council and other objectors on the final report.  Clerk to arrange
121
Public Session

There were two members of the pubic present and Mr Ken Hughes raised a query over the Police crimes and the Clerk explained the system used to record crime.  He also pointed out that the temporary weight limit on the bridge on Pant y Gored Road would frustrate the gritting lorries.  He also aired his concerns over the changes to rubbish collection, especially the failure to consult about the changes to charging for large item removal, the change to 4 week collection for green bins throughout the winter and the consideration of moving to 4 week black bin collection.
Mark Drakeford AM spoke about the joint response he has been preparing with Kevin Brennan MP to the DLDP.  He had circulated his draft responses and changes would be likely to the final version based on feedback received.  He intended focussing on three important elements, namely:

a) The infrastructure in advance of the development

b) The need to ensure the LDP synchronised with the City region and valley metro in order to put housing adjacent to transport links.  He referred to the planning bill going through the WG at present which will require large scale developments to be decided on a regional basis.

c) The need for a clear sense of phasing in the building process.  He also referred to the need to commence developments in those areas where the infrastructure was already established in order to allow the infrastructure to be developed in the other areas.

He felt that the 3 Community Councils working together was both progressive and positive and would result in greater attention being taken to their views.  He went on to talk about brownfield and windfall sites, arguing that he felt that Local Authority had underestimated the number of these sites that would become available, citing BBC Llandaff, HTV Studios, Canton Police Station and the closure of Public Houses across the City as evidence of the miscalculation.  
A discussion ensued with contributions being made by Cllrs Howard, Owen and Stuart Thomas.  The Chairman, Cllr Harrison, thanked Mark Drakeford for his attendance and contribution he had made to the debate.

122
Matters Arising from the Public Session.

There were no matters arising
123
To receive the Minutes of the Full Council meeting held on 21st October 2013.

The minutes were proposed as read by Cllr Troughton, seconded by Cllr Rosser and agreed by all.  They were signed by the Chairman.

124
Matters Arising
Paragraph 108

Cllr Howard queried what response had been received in relation to the planters and flowers in Tongwynlais and the Clerk advised that he had spoken to the Clerk to Tongwynlais who had confirmed that they were not paid for by Tongwynlais CC.  He had also written to Peter Hamblin, who is responsible for Parks in the west of the City, querying which part of CCC was picking up the bill.  The Clerk had not yet received a response and would chase up again.  Clerk to arrange
There were no other matters arising

125
To receive the Minutes of the Extraordinary General Meeting held on 28th October 2013.

The minutes were proposed as read by Cllr Troughton, seconded by Cllr Priday and agreed by all.  They were signed by the Chairman.
126
Matters Arising
There were no matters arising

127
To consider the Councils draft response to the CCC LDP Deposit Plan

The Clerk had circulated his draft response with the pre-read papers and explained the rationale behind the issues covered and the style of the response.  This drew criticism from Cllrs Howard and Stuart Thomas who objected to the perceived flippant nature of the response, although this view was not shared by other Councillors.  Cllr Graham Thomas felt that more emphasis should be on the phasing aspect of the DLDP and Cllr Howard referred specifically to the TAN 20 promotion of the Welsh language and the Charter with CCC and the lack of consultation with the PCC.  

The Clerk advised Councillors that his draft was intended to be the skeleton upon which Councillors would decide what meat to put on and that it was now time to be specific about what they wanted to include or discard.  He suggested that Councillors send the specific points they wanted to include or exclude so that a final draft could be prepared and sent out for agreement.  The Clerk pointed out that the latest he could respond was the following Monday, 25th November, and that any hard copy would have to be delivered by hand to ensure that the response was within the consultation period.  He urged Councillors to respond as soon as possible in order that he had the maximum amount of time to alter the draft.  Cllr Graham Thomas agreed adding that Councillors should include all other members in their responses so that all Councillors would be aware of the suggestions made.  There was general agreement to this.
128
To consider a written resolution from Cllr Stuart Thomas.
Cllr Stuart Thomas queried why the pre-read circulation had not included the questionnaire and the Clerk advised that all Councillors had been sent this by email for individual responses and that he understood the purpose of the written resolution was to decide a corporate response from the PCC.  After a discussion it was agreed that the PCC could not support a move to monthly rubbish collections; did not support a move to monthly green bins collections before December or the payments introduced for bulk waste collections.  It was felt that this would be a retrograde step as far as this Community Council was concerned and would lead to an increase in fly-tipping.  It was also agreed to oppose any move to dispense with the wheeled bins and that the objections should be sent, in writing, to Cllr Ashley Govier, the Executive Member. Clerk to arrange
129
Clerk’s Report
129.1

Meeting with Marie Rosenthal, CCC (Monitoring Officer)
The Clerk advised members of the meeting with Marie Rosenthal and that he felt she had listened to the criticisms of the failure by CCC to implement the Charter and pledged to correct the mistakes.  He advised members that he felt very positive about the meeting and that another one was scheduled for 10th March 2014.  Councillors had no questions for the Clerk.
129.2

Web-site Committee
It was agreed the Web-site Committee would hold its inaugural meeting on Monday 6th January 2014 at 7pm at the Council offices.  Cllr Stuart Thomas stated he did not want Andrew Davies to be present at the inaugural meeting and, after discussion, it was agreed not to invite him.  The Clerk agreed to advise Cllr Hill-John of the arrangements.  Clerk to arrange
129.3

Community Link No 89
The Clerk advised members of the details of the printing, distribution, costs and potential income in respect of the latest Link.  He also advised members that some adverts were received in colour format, whereas the advertiser paid for a black and white advert.  However the Link placed onto the web-site showed these black and white adverts in colour and there was a potential loss of advertising revenue to the PCC amounting to around £150 on the last edition.  Councillors discussed the issue and it was agreed that advertisers requesting black/white adverts but sending in colour adverts would be advised that unless a black and white advert was received, then they would be charged at the rate for colour adverts. 
A lively discussion ensued in relation to the latest Community Link and Cllr Stuart Thomas acknowledged some errors were made, apologising to Cllr Pickard for having been inadvertently omitted from the list of Councillors and to Creigiau Church Hall for including incorrect contact details.  Cllr Stuart Thomas stated that he was hoping to include articles in subsequent Links relating to each person named on the War Memorial, where and how they fell and where they were buried.  He also praised the efforts of the printer and the help they had offered and felt that they had proved their worth.  He consequently felt that they should be offered a longer contract.  This was discussed and the Chairman felt that this was not an issue for a decision at this time and should be considered in light of the full figures.  Cllr Stuart Thomas was thanked for his efforts.
129.4

Christmas Trees
It was agreed, although not unanimously, that Christmas Trees would be purchased for Pentyrch and GYG Village Hall.  Cllr Graham Thomas queried the criteria which the Clerk explained and he advised he would respond to the Clerk, if he identified a suitable site in Creigiau.  Clerk to arrange 
129.5

Community Maintenance Officer’s Christmas Bonus
Members agreed that the CMOs bonus would be paid and that, as the Assistant CMO was new in  post, the bonus would be skewed, on this occasion, in favour of the CMO to reflect the additional work undertaken by him.  It was agreed that the bonus would be split £50 and £20 for the CMO and his Assistant and that the Clerk would provide a written rationale for the decision.  Clerk to arrange
129.6

Council Library
The Clerk advised members of how good the library was now looking thanks to the efforts of Cllr Priday.  He also thanked Cllr Jones for his assistance and guidance and explained the request for an additional four bookcases to house the books received.  There was a general discussion on this with Cllr Stuart Thomas proposing that the purchase was not made at this time.  This was seconded by Cllr Howard.  Cllr Owen counter-proposed that the purchase be made.  This was seconded by Cllr Troughton.  The votes cast were 7 for purchasing the additional bookcases and 3 for delaying the purchase.  It was therefore agreed the bookcases would be purchased.  Clerk to arrange
130
Schedule of Payments and Receipts
Payments of £4,855.07p and receipts of £2,056.85p were recorded for October 2013.  Acceptance of the figures was proposed by Cllr Owen; seconded by Cllr Priday and agreed by all.
131
Planning Applications
There were 6 planning applications to consider:

a) 13/02124/DCO ~ Outline Planning application for land at old South Wales Forgemasters site, Taffs Well.  No adverse comments.
b) 13/02086/DCH ~ 60 Parc y Felin, Creigiau.  Cllrs Stuart Thomas and Howard declared an interest.  No adverse comments.  
c) 13/02260/DCH ~ 17 Bronhaul, Pentyrch.  Councillors discussed this application in depth and it was felt that the original planning permission had not been adhered to and that the applicant was now seeking to legitimise an illegal construction and that the Council should object to the application on this basis.  Clerk to arrange
d) 13/02296/DCH ~ 56 Parc y Fro, Creigiau.  No adverse comments.
e) 13/02327/DCO ~ Discharge of Condition 2 in relation to 13/00565/DCO (Cycle Parking) Creigiau Primary School, Tregarth Court, Creigiau.  No adverse comments.
f) 13/02295/DCO ~ 4 Bryn yr Eglwys, Pentyrch.  No adverse comments.
The Clerk was asked to chase up Planning Application 13/01137/DCO to confirm that 7 houses rather than 8 had been agreed for the application between Brummel Drive and Robin Hill, Creigiau.  Clerk to arrange
132
Correspondence
Cllr Graham Thomas reminded the Clerk about the letter from Radyr & Morganstown CC, relating to an additional report from Transport Planning Associates, subsequent to last year’s, bringing the situation up to date as regards transport issues in the North-west of Cardiff with regard to the DLDP.  This was discussed by all members and it was felt that the Council needed to invest in this additional report as an appendix to the main report already commissioned.  The Clerk was instructed to agree to the additional cost and look at the budgets to see where the additional money required could be found.  Clerk to arrange
There were no other issue with the correspondence.
133
Councillors’ Reports
	Date
	Cllr
	Report
	Action Taken

	23.10.13
	Sandie Rosser
	Could you ask CCC to clean the gully and ditch on the left hand side (going North), approximately 50m from the junction of Georgetown/Main Road, Gwaelod y Garth.
	Email C2C

	28.10.13
	Stuart Thomas
	I have been approached by a neighbour who at 20:45hrs this evening [24.10.13] encountered a Stagecoach service bus along Tynant Road between the Frog Pond and Smokey Cot.  The bus KX06AZB was running the Porth service.  Mr Phelps pulled over but the coach scrapped the side of his car.  In the darkness he is unable to assess the damage and will tomorrow contact the company himself.  I appreciate that this will inevitably be an insurance matter however it does bring forward that it is not suitable that service buses use this lane which Cardiff have road signed as unsuitable for heavy vehicles.  When Mr Phelps remonstrated with the driver he was told that it is part of his route to use the lane.  I have in the past had other complaints about service buses using this lane.  Consequently could you please establish from Stagecoach if this is in fact part of their registered route. Can you also enquire of the South Wales Traffic Commissioner if it is part of the registered route?  I believe that the address of the Traffic Commissioner for West Midlands and Wales is 38 George Road, Edgbaston, Birmingham, B15 1PL.  

Phone 0300 123 9000
	Email to Stagecoach & Traffic Commissioners

	29.10.13
	Chris James
	The pathway known as the zigzag in GYG is completely blocked by a large fallen tree. It is the main pathway between upper GYG and Taffs well.  Could you please advise the appropriate office down at CCC?
	Email C2C

	4.11.13
	Chris Priday
	Please can you inform CCC that street lights no's 4 on Heol y Pentre, Pentyrch, and both 1 and 4 on Mountain Road, Pentyrch, are not functioning
	Email C2C


	5.11.13
	Nikki Howard
	Please can you ask Cardiff to clear the leaves from Tynant Road and Cardiff Road, Creigiau, as a matter of urgency?  Tynant Road by the school is particularly bad this morning with the water level above the road; pity the poor children who are walking through it on their way to school, not only will they get wet feet but they will be given free showers by passing cars.  We raised the issue of the frequency of clearing last year but to my knowledge no clearing has taken place since the storms two weeks ago.
	Email C2C

	11.11.13
	Chris Priday
	Further to my earlier report [4.11.13] I would advise that lamp-posts 3 & 4 on Heol y Pentre are still non-operational and lamp-posts 1 & 2 on Mountain Road, Pentyrch, are also not working. 
	Email C2C

	12.11.13
	Sandie Rosser
	Did you know that twenty tonnes of tyres caught fire at the Cemex quarry on Sunday and black smoke was seen over Taffs Well and Radyr?  I didn't know that tyres were stored at the quarry.  Can you enquire how many tyres are stored and where are they kept.  Also what are the chances of it happening again?
	Email to Cemex

	18.11.13
	Nikki Howard
	The report I made on 30th October regarding the missing sign at the Frog pond has not been included and I would be grateful if it could be included within the minutes.

‘I appreciate that there is a lot of work at the moment but I do not think it unreasonable that after 5 months this sign can be replaced quickly. I am sure that our insurers would also want to be reassured that we have taken all reasonable steps to avoid a possible tragedy by ensuring signage is in place.’
	Matter already in hand and sign ordered

	18.11.13
	Sandie Rosser
	I would like to thank Peter and Caroline Morgan for their efforts in delivering the Community Link throughout Gwaelod y Garth
	For information


There being no other business, the meeting closed at 9.50 pm
Chair_____________________________________________

Date______________________________________________
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